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Defining the Basic System

One does not have to look far today to find Christians who have been
influenced in their understanding of prophecy and the church by
dispensationalism. I wonder though how many of these people have consistently
thought through dispensationalism as a system, have become familiar with the
controlling presuppositions of this system, and know (and comfortably accept)
all the major theological and exegetical implications of this system. My own
conviction is that many people who are now favorably disposed toward
dispensationalism would not be if they were only better exposed to the
dispensational theological system and better read in the more theologically
oriented dispensational writings such as Chafer’s Systematic Theology.

A person’s theological system is his basic understanding of what the overall
teachings of Scripture are and how they interrelate. A verse of Scripture
taken strictly alone can often have more than one meaning. One important
characteristic of the correct meaning of any verse is that the correct
meaning must harmonize with the overall teaching of Scripture, which is
summarized in the theological system. The interpreter’s job is on the one
hand to interpret Scripture with the help of his theological system, and on
the other hand to constantly evaluate and adjust his system in the light of
Scripture. The interpreter must ever seek to insure that his theological
system is indeed consistent with all the teachings of Scripture and also
logically consistent within itself. This is a lifelong process for the
interpreter. Really it is a lives’ long process since the interpreter always
builds on the work of previous interpreters and since the job is never
completely finished.

What many do not realize is that the basic assumptions of dispensationalism
as a theological system directly contradict certain teachings that have
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predominated in the Christian church throughout the centuries. The
dispensationalists themselves have said that their system, which first began
to be taught in the early nineteenth century, is actually a rediscovery of
truths lost since the early days of Christianity. When I was a student at
Dallas Theological Seminary, Alan Boyd was definitely one of the most
intellectually gifted students there at that time. He studied in the original
Greek the early church writings up to the death of Justin Martyr in order to
gather evidence that dispensationalism was indeed the system of early
Christianity. Specifically, he was historically evaluating in a master’s
thesis Dr. Charles C. Ryrie’s claim: “Premillennialism is the historic faith
of the Church.”1 Alan’s conclusion was that Dr. Ryrie’s statement was
invalid,2 and he stated “based on classroom and private discussion,” that Dr.
Ryrie had “clarified his position on these matters.”3 Alan found the
prophetic “beliefs of the period studied” to be “generally inimical to those
of the modern system.”4 He discovered that the premillennialists in the early
church “were a rather limited number.”5 He concluded that those church
fathers who were premillennial, such as Papias and Justin Martyr, had little
in common with modern day dispensationalists.6 Alan as a dispensationalist
explained his findings as an example of the rapid loss of New Testament truth
in the early church.7 In other words, there is no extant concrete evidence
that dispensationalism or anything significantly resembling it was ever
taught in the church any time until the nineteenth century.

Dispensationalists like to contrast themselves with covenant theologians
because they can claim that covenant theology is almost as recent a
theological innovation as is dispensationalism. What they are referring to is
the relatively recent development of the doctrine of the covenant of works. I
personally do not believe this is a valid comparison. Dispensationalism is a
foundational system that offered a new and different paradigm for
understanding the church and prophecy. The covenant of works is a relatively
minor doctrine that built on a previously accepted doctrinal foundation and
that is not universally accepted among opponents of dispensationalism. In the
chapters that follow, I will be contrasting dispensationalism not with the
covenant of works but with reformed theology, the theology of the protestant
reformation as systematized by John Calvin and his followers.

What are these modern dispensational assumptions that contradict basic,
historic Christian teachings? To put it simply, historic Christianity has
held that the Bible contains a unified progression of revelation in which God
has one basic people (the people of God through the ages, the universal
church). While acknowledging that God’s final purpose in every detail of
history is His own glory, the church has historically held that God’s plan to
save a people through the death of Christ is the unifying purpose that runs
like a scarlet thread through all of redemptive history from Genesis to
Revelation. In contrast, dispensationalists hold Biblical revelation to be an
interrupted progression in which God has two basic peoples (the earthly seed
Israel and the heavenly seed, the church). Dispensationalists tend in various
degrees to deny that redemption through Christ is the basic unifying purpose
in Scripture8 and to deny the basic continuity of God’s plan of salvation in
the Old and New Testaments. This two people view of redemptive history can
also lead to strong theorized dichotomies between law and grace, between



conditional and unconditional covenants, between earthly and heavenly
purposes, and between Jewish and Christian end time prophetic events.

When one examines in more detail the basics of the dispensational system, one
finds three bedrock concepts. The first of these is a literalistic and Jewish
understanding of Old Testament prophecy and the Messianic kingdom such that
these require a future fulfillment in terms of a resurrected Old Testament
order with certain enhancements and variations. The dispensationalist argues
that the nature of the kingdom announced by John the Baptist and offered by
Jesus Christ should be understood in terms of the popular Jewish
understanding of the kingdom at that time, and that the Jews at that time
were expecting a literal restoration of Davidic political rule. Similarly,
the dispensationalist views the Messianic kingdom as a glorified extension of
the Mosaic ceremonial law and the Davidic political kingdom.

In reality, there is no strong evidence of a unified Jewish view of the
kingdom at the time of Christ. The Jewish understanding of the Messiah and
the coming kingdom was varied. What we do know is that among the various
understandings of the Messianic kingdom at the time of Christ, there was a
national and political hope that expected the earthly restoration of an
idealized Davidic kingdom with deliverance from national enemies and the
national exaltation of Israel. The disciples at times gave possible evidence
of being influenced by such a view of the kingdom.9 The dispensationalist
assumes that this nationalistic and Jewish understanding of the kingdom was
the correct view.

Perhaps the best way to explain an overly literalistic interpretation is with
an example. Consider Zechariah 14:6:

And it shall come to pass, that every one that is left of all the nations
which came against Jerusalem shall even go up from year to year to worship
the King, the LORD of hosts, and to keep the feast of tabernacles. The
prophet here spoke of the worship of Jehovah in terms of the old covenant
feast of tabernacles. There are two basic ways to interpret this and other
similar prophecies. One could assume that the prophet used an element of
worship familiar to his original audience to speak in general of the worship
of the living and true God. The prophecy could then have reference to the
widespread worship of the God of Israel by Gentiles after Jesus set aside the
old covenant system of worship. Or the prophecy could be understood as
referring to a yet future Jewish millennium with “the restoration of a
priesthood and the reinstitution of a bloody sacrificial system…10 From the
dispensational perspective, the first suggested interpretation is
unacceptably allegorical and the second, properly literal.

This overly literalistic understanding of the prophecied kingdom is the first
foundation stone of dispensationalism. The second foundation stone is the
parenthesis theory. According to this theory, the church age is an unforeseen
parenthesis or interjection in the Jewish program prophesied by the Old
Testament prophets. If the Jews had not rejected Jesus, the Jewish kingdom
age would have begun at Christ’s first coming, according to this theory. But
since the Jews did reject Christ, the prophetic program was supposedly
interrupted, and the church age, totally unforeseen by the Old Testament



prophets, was interjected. The kingdom program is to resume where it left off
in the future in the dispensational tribulation and millennium after the
church age. According to dispensationalism, no Old Testament prophecy can
refer directly to the parenthetical church age. These prophesies must be
fulfilled literally in the context of a recontinued Old Testament Jewish
economy. This parenthesis theory is the logical implication of the
dispensation literalistic hermeneutic. If the dispensational interpretation
of the Old Testament prophets is correct, then these prophecies are not
pointing to the church age and there must be a future Jewish age if these
prophecies are going to be fulfilled.

This parenthesis view can also be vividly seen in the dispensational
interpretation of Daniel’s seventy weeks prophecy. According to the
dispensationalists, the church age is a prophetically unforeseen parenthesis
between the sixty-ninth and the seventieth week of Daniel’s seventy weeks.11

The seventieth week is identified with a future seven year tribulation period
that precedes the millennium and during which God’s program for Israel will
be resumed.

In contrast, reformed theology sees the church age as the fulfillment of many
Old Testament prophecies, such as Joel 2:28 at Pentecost12 or Amos 9:11-12 at
the Jerusalem council.13 The Old Testament in the reformed system is seen as
related to the New Testament like the bud is related to the blossom.

The third foundation stone of the dispensational system is the dichotomy
between Old Testament Israel and the New Testament church. According to
dispensationalism, the Old Testament saints are not in the church universal,
which is the Body of Christ and the Bride of Christ. The New Testament church
is God’s heavenly people while Old Testament and millennial Israel is God’s
earthly people. According to the earlier dispensationalists such as Darby,
Scofield and Chafer, the earthly seed Israel is to spend eternity on the new
earth, and the heavenly seed, the church, is to spend eternity in heaven.
More recent dispensationalists have put the saints of all ages together on
the new earth in eternity but maintain their dichotomy throughout eternity by
eternally excluding Old Testament saints from the Body and Bride of Christ.
According to reformed theology, the people of God from all ages will together
be members of the Body and Bride of Christ and will enjoy eternity together
on the new earth.

Israel and the Church, Part One

The consistent dispensationalist is a theologian in the grip of an idea -the
idea that there is a strong dichotomy between Israel and the church. This
idea is a relatively modern theory in the history of doctrine that was
initially developed and popularized by J. N. Darby (1800-1882), the father of
dispensational thought. Darby was meditating on the fact that the true
Christian through the baptizing work of the Spirit is in union with Christ
and thus is seated with Christ in the heavenlies.14 With this on his mind,
Darby read in Isaiah 32:15-20 about a prophesied outpouring of the Spirit
upon Israel that would bring earthly blessings upon the people of God. Darby
took this Scriptural data and concluded it to imply a strong contrast between



earthly blessings prophesied for Israel and heavenly blessings promised to
the Christian in the New Testament. From this came Darby’s theory that God
has two peoples, an earthly people and a heavenly people. The seed of Abraham
that is to number more than the dust of the earth is the earthly people, the
Jews; and the seed of Abraham that is to number more than the stars of the
heavens is the heavenly people, the church. The earthly seed will inherit the
new earth for eternity while the heavenly seed will inherit heaven for
eternity. Thus there are two peoples of God, two purposes in history, and two
eternal destinies for the saints, according to Darby. These two peoples were
also viewed as living under different economies of salvation: the Jews under
an economy of law in the Old Testament and in the millennium, and the
Christians under an economy of grace in the church age.

Reformed theology, of course, strongly disagrees with this radical dichotomy
between Israel and the church. Reformed theologians do recognize Biblical
distinctions between Old Testament Israel and the New Testament church but
not a strong dichotomy. The Biblical distinctions between Old Testament
Israel and the New Testament church basically involve an organic progression
analogous to the development of a child into an adult.15 The organic
development brought about during the time of the New Testament includes the
unprecedentedly clear revelation through the Incarnate Word and His apostles,
the outpouring of the Spirit in unprecedented fullness, the cessation of the
burdensome Mosaic ceremonial laws, and the universalization of the kingdom
previously limited to the Jewish nation. In the midst of these developmental
changes, there was also a strong continuity with the Old Testament program,
according to reformed theology.

Here are two antithetically opposed systems in regard to the relationship
between Israel and the church. To determine which system is correct, we must
go to Scripture. A New Testament passage that speaks to this issue is
Ephesians 2:12-21, a passage in which the Apostle Paul contrasts the covenant
status of Gentiles in general under the old covenant with that of Gentile
Christians under the new covenant. In this passage, Paul reminds the Ephesian
Christians of their former spiritual poverty before their coming to faith in
Christ in the new covenant age. In verse 12, Paul summarizes what had once
been their covenant status:

“… at that time ye were without Christ, being aliens from the commonwealth of
Israel, and strangers from the covenants of promise, having no hope, and
without God in the world.” Paul then goes on in verse 19 to contrast this
former position of spiritual poverty with their covenant status in this age
as Gentiles who believe in Christ: “Now therefore ye are no more strangers
and foreigners, but fellow-citizens with the saints, and of the household of
God.” Those who had been “aliens from the commonwealth of Israel, and
strangers from the covenants of promise” are now “no more strangers and
foreigners.” The Greek word translated foreigners is used in the Greek
translation of the Old Testament to refer to the resident aliens in Israel
who could not partake of the Passover.16 This word literally means “those
beside the house.” Paul states that these believing Gentiles are no longer
foreigners, no longer aliens beside the house of Israel, but are now instead
“members of the household of God.” The Gentiles in Christ are also now



“fellowcitizens with the saints.” The word translated fellow-citizen in verse
19 is closely related to the word in verse 12 translated commonwealth in the
King James Version and citizenship in the New International Version. The
Gentiles in the flesh had been “excluded from citizenship in Israel” (NIV),
but the Gentile Christians are now “fellowcitizens with the saints.” The
“saints” are God’s holy people, the people of the covenant. The Christian is
a citizen of the heavenly Jerusalem17 and therefore a fellowcitizen with the
saints of all ages. 18

In verses 14-16, Paul refers to the peace between Jew and Gentile established
by Christ in the church. Then in verse 17, Paul uses the language of Isaiah
57:19 and refers to the Gentiles who heard the gospel as “you which were afar
off” and the Jews as “them that were nigh.” With this in mind, look at verse
13:

“But now, in Christ Jesus, ye who sometimes were far off are made nigh by the
blood of Christ.” Paul here teaches that the pagan Gentiles who believed in
Christ had been “made nigh”; that is, made heirs in new covenant fullness to
those Old Testament covenants of promise which formerly had belonged
exclusively to “them that were nigh.”

This passage is not teaching that Gentile Christians have become members of
Old Testament Israel. Ephesians two teaches that Gentile believers have
become members of the church of Messianic fullness, which Paul calls “the new
man” (verse 15) and which Paul speaks of as a building built upon the
foundation of the New Testament apostles and prophets (verse 20). This
passage stresses both the newness of the church and the continuity of the
church with God’s previous covenant program. The answer to Gentile alienation
from Israel and her covenants is membership in the new man, which makes one a
fellow-citizen with God’s covenant people and a member of God’s house. These
terms have roots in the Old Testament, and this passage fits in well with the
reformed teaching that the New Testament church is Old Testament Israel come
to new covenant maturity.

The dispensational interpretation of this Ephesians passage puts all its
emphasis on the fact that this passage teaches that the New Testament church
is a “new man” (verse 15). True, there is a significant newness to the New
Testament church, but dispensationalists totally neglect the equally valid
teaching that the New Testament church has a strong relationship of organic
continuity with Old Testament Israel.

Another relevant passage is Romans 11, in which Paul discusses the status of
Jews in the church age. The olive tree of Romans 11 stands for the privileged
position of blessing that belonged to Old Testament Israel.19 It is an olive tree whose

roots are firmly established in the Old Testament covenants made with the Jewish patriarchs. Before looking at Paul’s use of the figure, let

us examine how we should expect Paul to use the figure if he really were a dispensationalist. Since, according to dispensationalism, all the

Jews in this parenthetical age are cut off from their Old Testament privileges, we should expect Paul to teach that all the branches on the

olive tree of Israel were broken off at the beginning of the church age. Like the clock of the Jewish prophetic program that supposedly

stopped ticking at the beginning of the church age, the old Jewish olive tree would have to stand dormant during the church age until that

future tribulation period and millennium when God again resumes the Jewish prophetic program. It would be like the Jewish train that is

waiting on the side track until the church train passes by on the track of history, to use another illustration popular with

dispensationalists. Also, since according to dispensationalism, God’s program for the church is totally distinct from God’s program for

Israel, we should expect Paul to teach that at the beginning of the church age a new olive tree representing the church was divinely

planted. And all the believing Jews who were broken off from the olive tree of dormant Israel and all the believing Gentiles who were



formerly in the wild olive tree of paganism are in this age grafted into the olive tree of church blessings. But this, of course, is not

what Paul teaches at all. Paul instead teaches that only unbelieving Jews were broken off from the olive tree of Israel. Jews who accepted

Christ remained where they always had been -in the olive tree of Israel. And believing Gentiles were grafted into the olive tree of Israel.

Again we see that Paul had a reformed perspective, viewing the church as the new Israel.

Another passage which shows the strong continuity between Israel and the
church is Hebrews 3:5-6. This passage refers to both Old Testament Israel and
the New Testament church as God’s house, which demonstrates their unity as
the one people of God. This passage builds upon Numbers 12:7, where the term
God’s house definitely does refer to Israel.20 This passage also demonstrates
the organic progression between the testaments with its message that the
Christ of the new covenant era, who is a Son over God’s house, is superior to
Moses of the old covenant era, who was a servant in God’s house.

Israel and the Church, Part Two

One of the most basic roots of contention between the dispensational system
and reformed theology is the relationship of the New Testament church to Old
Testament Israel. Dispensationalism views the church age as an interruption
in God’s program for Israel, as a temporary cessation in the fulfillment of
Old Testament prophecy. In contrast, reformed theology views the church age
as the continuation of God’s program for Israel. The church is seen as
spiritual Israel come to maturity, and the church age is seen as the
fulfillment of much Old Testament prophecy. What is the Biblical relationship
of the church to Israel? Is it a relationship of strong dichotomy or a
relationship of progressive continuity? That is the question before us.

The New Testament teaching on the New Jerusalem in Revelation 21 is helpful
in answering this question. Revelation 21 reveals that the New Jerusalem is
symbolic for the saints of all the ages. The city’s twelve foundation stones
have on them the names of the twelve apostles, and the city’s twelve gates,
the names of the twelve tribes of Israel.21 The foundation stones represent
the New Testament saints, and the gates, the Old Testament saints. The New
Jerusalem, thus being symbolic for the saints of all the ages, is then
designated as being the Bride of Christ,22 which is the church universal, the
Body of Christ.23 This means that both Old Testament Israel and the New
Testament church are together in the Body of Christ. The fact that the Old
Testament saints are included in the New Jerusalem is further confirmed by
Hebrews 12:22-23, where “the spirits of just men made perfect,” a designation
most probably inclusive of the Old Testament saints,24 are listed among the
citizens of the heavenly city.

Another significant passage that speaks directly to the issue at hand is
Matthew 21:43. Here Christ made the following statement to the Jewish leaders
near the end of His earthly ministry:

“Therefore say I unto you, The kingdom of God shall be taken from you, and
given to a nation bringing forth the fruit thereof.” What is this nation that
was given the kingdom of God? The obvious answer is the church, which is
elsewhere designated a nation.25 If the church was given the kingdom program
that God initiated with Old Testament Israel and rooted in the Old Testament
covenants, then there is a strong continuity between Israel and the church.



If the church thus assumes the Old Testament kingdom program begun with Old
Testament Israel, then the church truly is the Israel of the new covenant.

A common dispensational answer to the above question is that the kingdom will
be given “to the nation Israel when she shall turn to the Lord and be saved
before entering the millennial kingdom.”26 This means that the whole church
age must intervene between the first clause of the verse in which the kingdom
is taken away from physical Israel and the second clause in which the kingdom
is given to another nation!

Additional insight into the transition of the kingdom from Old Testament
Israel to the New Testament church can be found in the Biblical teaching on
the Messianic Good Shepherd. The Messianic Good Shepherd was both to
dispossess the “bad shepherd” leaders of Israel and to judge between members
of the flock of Israel.27 Jesus Christ took the kingdom away from the leaders
of Israel who had opposed Him and gave the kingdom to the “poor of the
flock,”28 the righteous remnant within the nation who were His disciples. In
Luke 12:32, Jesus said to His disciples: “Fear not, little flock; for it is
your Father’s good pleasure to give you the kingdom.” His disciples were the
true sheep in Israel, for the true sheep within the flock of Israel were
those who recognized the Messianic Shepherd, listened to His teachings, and
obediently followed Him.29 Those Jews who rejected Christ did not believe
because they were not true sheep.30

Jesus also taught that He also had sheep outside of the fold of His Jewish
disciples.31 Jesus was here speaking of the Gentiles who would later believe
and be incorporated into His church. In John 10:16, Christ said that these
Gentile sheep were at that time outside of His present fold of disciples and
that He would lead them into His one flock. The word translated fold in John
10:16 literally refers to a walled court32 and brings to mind a picture of
Israel walled off from the Gentile nations by her ceremonial laws. Jesus was
to lead these Gentile sheep into His one flock, “for He is our peace, who
hath made both one, and hath broken down the middle wall of partition between
us.”33 The new covenant people of God are one flock with no distinction
between Jew and Gentile.

The use of the flock metaphor in John 10 demonstrates the relationship of
continuity between old covenant Israel and the new covenant church. Both old
covenant Israel and the new covenant church are spoken of as God’s flock.
Christ’s sheep are those for whom He savingly died34 and to whom He has given
eternal life.35 Since salvation is found in Christ alone, God’s true sheep
are the saints of all ages.

This message given under the figure of the one flock is similar to the
message that Paul teaches in Romans 11 under the figure of the one olive
tree. Both John 10 and Romans 11 teach the essential unity of the people of
God through the ages as one flock and one olive tree and illustrate the
organic progression and the developmental continuity in the transition
between the old and new covenants.

Another group of passages that are relevant to our discussion of the
continuity question consists of passages which give the church a Jewish name.



In Galatians 6:16, Paul says, “Peace and mercy to all who follow this rule,
even to the Israel of God” (NIV). Dispensationalists argue that Paul here was
referring exclusively to Christian Jews. The problem with this interpretation
is that one of Paul’s main themes in Galatians is the teaching that the Jews
have no special privileges over the Gentiles in this age. If Paul then gives
the Jews in the church a special status or recognition by referring to them
exclusively as the Israel of God, then Paul would have destroyed his own
argument. He would have played into the hands of the Judaizers by giving them
a valid reason for arguing that Gentile Christians could improve their
spiritual status by becoming Jewish proselytes as well as Christians. Thus
Paul must have been referring to the whole church when he spoke of the Israel
of God in Galatians 6:16. The true Israel of God are all those who walk by
the rule of glorying only in the cross of Christ.

Elsewhere the church is called the diaspora, a technical term for Jews living
in Gentile nations36; the twelve tribes37; a chosen race, a royal priesthood,
a holy nation, a people for God’s own possession38 ; Jews who are Jews
inwardly39; the circumcision40; comers unto Mount Zion41; citizens of the
heavenly Jerusalem42; children of promise like Isaac43; Abraham’s seed and
heirs according to the promise of Abraham.44 In the book of James, the local
Christian church is called a synagogue. 45 A few of these names were given to
the church when its membership was predominately Jewish, but the names
nevertheless were given to the church. If a dispensationalist tries to avoid
this fact by postulating a dichotomy between the early Jewish church and the
later Gentile church, then he has adopted into his system one of the
distinguishing doctrines of ultradispensationalism.

I do not believe there is a strong dichotomy between spiritual Israel and the
church as dispensationalists claim. Rather, the real dichotomy is between Old
Testament spiritual Israel and New Testament Phariseeism, that perversion of
genuine Old Testament religion which Christ so strongly condemned and which
developed into what is today called normative Judaism.

Israel and the Church, Part Three

The most basic disagreement between dispensationalism and reformed theology
centers around the relationship between the New Testament church and Old
Testament Israel. According to dispensationalism, the church age is a
parenthesis in the Jewish kingdom program prophesied in the Old Testament.
The New Testament church at Pentecost is an absolutely new entity, a mystery
to which no Old Testament prophecy had directly referred. All the Jewish
kingdom prophecies refer to a Jewish millennial kingdom that was postponed
until after the unexpected church age because of the Jewish rejection of
Jesus. Of course, reformed theology disagrees with this teaching. While
recognizing that the church at Pentecost was something new in a relative
sense, reformed theologians hold that the church also is the continuation of
the old kingdom program begun in the Old Testament. According to reformed
theology, the church is spiritual Israel come to dispensational maturity and
is the fulfillment of many prophecies made concerning Israel in the Old
Testament.



Which of these two opposing views of the relationship between Israel and the
church is correct? From the very nature of the question, one should expect to
find some clues to the correct answer by studying the New Testament’s use of
Old Testament prophecy. If the New Testament ever quotes any Old Testament
prophecy as referring directly to the New Testament church, then a basic
element of the dispensational system is thereby discredited. There are such
quotations in the New Testament.

Probably the best known such Old Testament prophecy is Joel 2:28. According
to dispensationalists, all the Old Testament prophets were absolutely and
completely ignorant of the coming church age. Also, the prophecy of Joel was
addressed to Israel and the children of Zion,46 not to the church. Since
Israel means Israel, and since church means church, a prophecy concerning
Israel can have no direct relationship to the church, according to the
dispensationalists. Now comes the test: What does the New Testament have to
say about the fulfillment of Joel 2:28?

We find Joel 2:28 quoted by Simon Peter in Acts 2:16-17 on Pentecost, the
birthday of the New Testament church! The Holy Spirit was on that day poured
out upon the church in unprecedented fullness, and Peter explained this
phenomenon by saying, “This is that which was spoken by the prophet Joel,”
and then by quoting Joel 2:28. If words are to be taken in their normal and
literal sense, it is hard to imagine how one could communicate more clearly
that an event was a fulfillment of prophecy than with the words this is that.
But consistent dispensationalists, because of their presupposed theological
system, cannot admit Pentecost to be the outpouring of the Spirit foreseen by
the prophet Joel. Dispensationalists believe that Joel’s prophesied
outpouring will occur in their yet future Jewish millennium, in an age in
which there is no baptizing work of the Holy Spirit. There is a note of irony
here. The Pentecost outpouring is identified as the baptism of the Holy
Spirit,47 that divine work that puts one into the Body of Christ, the church
universal.48 Yet dispensationalists say that the true outpouring, the one
genuinely foreseen by the prophet, will occur in an age in which there is no
baptizing work of the Holy Spirit. Dispensationalists have no place for
either the church or the baptism of the Holy Spirit in their earthly
millennial program.

How then do dispensationalists deal with Peter’s words at Pentecost? One
prominent dispensational writer has said that when Peter said, “this is
that,” what he really meant was “this is an illustration of that.” Other
dispensationalists say that Pentecost was but a partial fulfillment of Joel 2
but not at all the fulfillment actually envisioned by the prophet himself.
Apparently, dispensationalists can take the words “this is that” in a less
than literal sense when it suits their purpose.

Dispensationalists will argue for their futuristic view of Joel’s prophecy
from the fact that the prophecy mentions cataclysmic events in the heavens.
In the Old Testament, however, very similar language was used to describe the
national disasters prophesied for Babylon,49 Egypt,50 and Edom.51 Since these
cataclysmic events in the heavens did not occur literally, then why should we
expect a literalistic fulfillment when Joel uses the same general figures? I



believe Joel was referring to the national disaster that fell upon national
Israel a few decades after Peter’s sermon as a consequence of the crime
committed a few weeks before Pentecost. When Jesus prophesied this national
judgment, he too used similar language.52

Interestingly, ultra-dispensationalists tend to agree with reformed theology
that Joel 2 was fulfilled at Pentecost. According to ultra-
dispensationalists, there are three peoples of God: Old Testament Israel, the
early Jewish Petrine church, and the later Pauline Christian church. Since
ultra-dispensationalists associate Pentecost exclusively with the early
Jewish church and not with the Christian church, they can allow a fulfillment
of Jewish prophecy in Acts and still consistently maintain the dispensational
dichotomy between Israel and the Christian church.

Another Old Testament prophecy that is directly related to the church is
found in Acts 15 at the Jerusalem council. The issue before the council was
the status of Gentile Christians in the church age. Some Jewish Christians
were contending that it was necessary for all Gentile Christians to be
circumcised and to be required to observe all the Old Testament ceremonial
laws. In other words, some Jewish Christians wanted all the Gentile converts
to become Jewish proselytes, to become members of Israel in the Old Testament
sense. At the Jerusalem council, Peter argued that in the church age, neither
Jew nor Gentile had to bear the yoke of observing the ceremonial law in order
to receive the full covenantal status of a true Jew. Peter pointed out that
God had given the Holy Spirit at Cornelius’ house just as freely to
uncircumcised Gentile believers as He had given Him to Jewish believers. Paul
and Barnabus then related “what miracles and wonders God had wrought among
the Gentiles by them.” Then James made his climactic speech in which he
pointed out that the words of the prophets agreed with what Peter had said
about God’s taking “out of (the Gentiles) a people for His name” for the
first time at Cornelius’ house. Here we have the words of the Jewish
prophets, who were supposedly ignorant of the church age, agreeing with and
confirming an event in the church age. James then paraphrased Amos 9:11-12, a
prophecy which promised that sometime after the destruction of northern
Israel by Assyria, God would again return to Israel in a visitation of
blessing. The prophecy promises that God would then rebuild and restore the
Davidic kingdom so that “all the Gentiles upon whom (God’s) name is called”
“might seek after the Lord.” This Old Testament prophecy spoke about the
inclusion of Gentiles as Gentiles in the covenantal program. James
interpreted this as confirmation that uncircumcised Gentile believers could
be members of the New Testament church.

The dispensationalists teach that James was quoting Amos in reference a yet
future Jewish millennium and the New Testament church age. This
interpretation really seems strange when one takes into account the fact that
the dispensational millennium is to be a time of renewed observation of the
ceremonial law which separates Jew from Gentile and a time of Jewish
superiority over earthly Gentiles. How are such ideas relevant to a council
concerned with the religious equality of Christian Gentiles who do not submit
to the Jewish ceremonial laws?

I believe the following paraphrase fairly represents the dispensational



interpretation of Acts 15:15-17 found in the Scofield Reference Bible:

After God has taken out a people for His name from among the Gentiles in
order to form the church, the second advent of Christ will occur and Christ
will reestablish the Davidic rule over Israel in order that Israelites and
millennial Gentiles may seek after the Lord . There are several inaccuracies
in the above that make the exegesis unacceptable. First, the phrase “after
this” does not mean after the church age at the time of the second coming.
“After this” must be related chronologically to the context in Amos. Amos
first prophesied the scattering of the northern kingdom of Israel53 which was
fulfilled by the Assyrians under Sargon in 722 B.C. The phrase “after this,”
which is James’ paraphrase of Amos’ phrase “in that day,”54 refers to the
time of the Messianic renewal sometime after the prophesied scattering.

Second, the word first in the sentence “Simeon hath declared how God at the
first did visit the Gentiles, to take out of them a people for His name,”
does not mean first in sequence before a Jewish millennium. James is
referring to Peter’s testimony concerning the introduction of the Gospel into
the house of Cornelius,55 where the Gospel was introduced to uncircumcised
Gentiles for the first time and thus sequentially first before the miracles
wrought among the Gentiles through Paul and Barnabus.

Third, the clause “I will return” does not refer to the second advent. This
clause is not found in the Amos passage, and some commentators suggest that
it may be based on Jeremiah 12:15 where the return is a return of favor and a
divine visitation of blessing. The concept of a visitation of blessing is not
uncommon in the Old Testament.56

Fourth, the phrase “the residue of men” does not refer to Israel. There is no
reference at all to Israel in this quotation from Amos 9. While some
dispensationalists do refer this phrase to millennial Gentiles, the Scofield
Reference Bible specifically identifies this phrase with “Israelites.” This
phrase “the residue of men” is the Septuagint translation of the original
Hebrew “the remnant of Edom.” One can view this as a paraphrase that
interpretatively viewed Edom as symbolic for all the Gentile enemies of
Israel.57 Or the explanation may be the fact that the early Hebrew text did
not have the vowel points and the Hebrew words for Edom and mankind (adam)
without the vowel pointing are almost identical. Regardless of the correct
explanation for the paraphrase, this passage specifically states that the
house of David would be reestablished in order that Gentiles might seek the
Lord.

Fifth, the dispensational interpretation fails to see the obvious connection
between “the heathen, which are called by My name” in Amos 9:1258 and
Cornelius’ household where “God at the first did visit the Gentiles, to take
out of them a people for His name.”59 In the dispensational interpretation,
the first phrase refers to millennial Gentiles while the second phrase refers
to church age Gentiles.

Scofield in his reference Bible notes described this passage in Acts 15 as
“dispensationally . . . the most important passage in the New Testament.” He
was perhaps correct, but not in the sense that he intended. The correct



interpretation of this passage demonstrates that, contrary to dispensational
claims, a prophecy concerning Israel and the Jewish Davidic covenant is here
declared to be fulfilled in and through the Christian church in the church
age.

The New Covenant

Before discussing the new covenant, I would like to review the basic
distinction between dispensationalism and reformed theology. This basic
distinction revolves around the concepts of unity in reference to God’s
people and continuity in reference to God’s program. First, according to
reformed theology, the people of God in all ages are in union with Christ and
are thus together united in the universal church, which is the Body and Bride
of Christ. According to dispensationalism, only those who are saved between
the Pentecost of Acts 2 and the end time rapture are in the universal church.
In other words, Mary, the mother of Jesus, will be in the Bride of Christ,
but Joseph her husband who died before Pentecost will be merely a guest at
the wedding of the Lamb. Also, John the Apostle will be in the Body of Christ
in eternity, but not John the Baptist. According to dispensationalism, the
Old Testament saints who died before Acts 2 are not to be made perfect
together with the New Testament saints,60 but are instead to remain
spiritually inferior throughout eternity, never being in the Body and Bride
of Christ.

Second, according to reformed theology, the New Testament church is a
continuation of the Old Testament program and is directly rooted in the Old
Testament covenants. According to dispensationalism, the New Testament church
is a parenthesis in the program begun in the Old Testament, not a
continuation of the program. They continue the Old Testament program in a
future Jewish millennium that is a glorified extension of the Davidic
national kingdom and the Old Testament ceremonial laws.

Let us now go on with our examination of the dispensational theory by looking
at the dispensational teaching on the new covenant. Since those 27 books of
Scripture that were written after the life of Jesus are named the New
Testament or covenant, one would expect that all Christians would
uncompromisingly acknowledge the Christian nature of the new covenant. Such
an acknowledgment, however, is not easy or simple for the consistent
dispensationalist.

The classic passage on the new covenant is Jeremiah 31. Please take note:
Jeremiah is an Old Testament prophecy, and dispensationalists teach that no
Old Testament prophecy can refer directly to the New Testament church. Also,
Jeremiah’s new covenant prophecy is to be made “with the house of Israel and
with the house of Judah,”61 and dispensationalists teach their strong
dichotomy between Israel and the church. In other words, what has a prophecy
for Israel to do with the New Testament church in a direct and primary sense?
Nothing, says the consistent dispensationalist. So, for the consistent
dispensationalist, the new covenant of Jeremiah 31 must be for the Jewish
millennium and not for the church age. The problem with this interpretation
is it does not harmonize well with the New Testament data on the new
covenant.



For example, in Hebrews 8:6-13, the inspired writer referred to Christ as
“the mediator of a better covenant, which was established on better promises”
and then quoted extensively from the Jeremiah new covenant prophecy.

In Hebrews 10:14-18, the inspired writer quoted from the Jeremiah new
covenant prophecy in an argument for the discontinuation of animal sacrifices
in the church age. This indeed is ironic, for the dispensationalist refers
this Jeremiah new covenant prophecy instead to a Jewish millennium in which
animal sacrifices are renewed!

In Hebrews 12:22-24, the new covenant is mentioned along with several Old
Testament themes, such as Mount Zion, Jerusalem, and the blood of Abel. This
context leaves little doubt that the new covenant here mentioned is the new
covenant prophesied in the Old Testament. Hebrews 12:22-24 relates all of
these Old Testament concepts, including the new covenant, directly to the
Christian.

In 2 Corinthians 3, Paul referred to himself and Timothy as “ministers of the
new testament.” As if to remove any doubt as to what new covenant he was
referring to, Paul in verse 3 mentions the Jeremiah new covenant concept of
writing on human hearts.62

When Christ inaugurated the Lord’s Supper, He said, “This cup is the new
testament in My blood, which is shed for you.”63 What did the Jewish
disciples associate with this statement? Undoubtedly they related it to
Jeremiah 31. What other new testament (covenant) were they aware of?

Surely you can now see that the consistent dispensationalist has a problem
with the new covenant. According to a consistent application of basic
dispensational assumptions and the dispensational hermeneutic, the new
covenant of Jeremiah 31 is for Israel in a Jewish millennium, not for the New
Testament church in the church age. Dispensationalists are divided among
three suggested solutions to this serious problem in their system.

Let us begin by examining the theory that is most consistent with
dispensational assumptions, the theory of Dr. Lewis Sperry Chafer and Dr.
John F. Walvoord, the first two presidents of Dallas Theological Seminary.
This theory asserts that there are two new covenants in Scripture, one for
Israel and one for the church. If a new covenant passage seems to relate to
Israel, then the passage is referring to the Jewish new covenant of the
Jewish millennium. If a new covenant passage seems to relate to the New
Testament church, then the passage is referring to the Christian new covenant
of the church age. And if a passage is ambiguous, then it somehow relates to
both new covenants. 64 This theory is a pristine and pure application of the
dispensational dichotomy between Israel and the church, but it requires
amazingly strained exegesis to reconcile it with the Scriptural data. It
seems rather obvious that the New Testament data we have already examined not
only relates a new covenant to the church but also clearly relates the Jewish
Jeremiah 31 new covenant to the church. This theory, the most consistent
dispensationally, is the most difficult to defend Scripturally. For this
reason, it has not received widespread acceptance among dispensationalists.



A second dispensational theory on the relationship of the church to the new
covenant states that the Christian is not at all directly related to the new
covenant but is only related to the blood of the new covenant. According to
this theory, the blood of Christ was shed primarily to establish a Jewish new
covenant with national Israel in the Jewish millennium, and Christ’s office
as covenant Mediator relates primarily to a Jewish millennial theocratic
kingdom. But when God postponed this Jewish millennium and interjected the
parenthetical church age, there was enough efficacy in the blood of Christ
shed for the Jewish national salvation for it also to be the basis for
individual salvation in the church age. According to this theory, the
Christian is under the benefits of the new covenant but not under the new
covenant itself. This is a very questionable distinction that is nowhere
taught in Scripture. Is this theory consistent with Christ’s statement, “This
cup is the new testament in my blood”? This theory also makes the church age
seem embarrassingly secondary to the dispensational Jewish program.

The third theory is probably the most widely accepted among
dispensationalists but is also the most inconsistent with dispensational
theology. According to this theory, the new covenant is primarily and
literally for Israel in a Jewish millennium and is in a secondary and
spiritualized sense for the church today. This theory violates the
dispensational dichotomy between Israel and the church and the dispensational
literalistic hermeneutic. It allows the church to partially fulfill a
prophecy made for Israel. If the church can fulfill this Jewish prophecy,
then why not others? This theory in effect says that the church can be
partially identified with Israel. This theory places the church under a
Jewish covenant and gives a church application to a Jewish prophecy. The very
criticism of “spiritualizing” and “allegorizing” that the dispensationalists
so freely cast at reformed theologians can also be cast at this
dispensational theory that is so popular.

The New Testament data on the new covenant fits well with reformed theology.
No bending is necessary; no artificial exegesis is required; no hair
splitting distinctions are needed. Since the New Testament church is the
continuation of the Old Testament kingdom program and is spiritual Israel in
this age and is the fulfillment of many Old Testament prophecies, there is no
problem in relating the Jeremiah 31 new covenant to the church in this age as
is done by the New Testament writers. The new covenant relates directly to
physical Israel only insofar as the Jews accept Christ and are regrafted back
into the olive tree of spiritual Israel, which is the church.65 The
Scriptural data on the new covenant is for the dispensational builders a
stone that, though not rejected, does fit rather poorly into their
theological structure. They cannot agree how best to cement it onto their
system in a fitting manner. In contrast, for the reformed theologian, this
stone has become the head of the corner in his system.

How They Argue Their Case

As I analyze my former devotion to the dispensational system, I believe that
the dispensational argument that held me most powerfully was the one based on
the Scriptural data concerning the baptism of the Holy Spirit. The argument



goes like this: it is the baptism of the Holy Spirit that puts one into the
Body of Christ, which is the church universal66; there was no baptism of the
Holy Spirit before Acts 267; therefore, none of God’s people who died before
Acts 2 can be in the church universal; thus, there is an absolute dichotomy
between Old Testament Israel and the church. This is a subtle argument that
can on the surface appear to be an iron-clad logical deduction from
Scriptural data. The apparent strength of this argument, however, is
illusionary. Its forcefulness fades into nothingness when one examines its
unstated assumptions. We will proceed to examine these hidden assumptions in
the penetrating light of Scripture.

First, this dispensational argument assumes that at glorification the Old
Testament saints will not be made perfect together with the New Testament
saints. It assumes that those advances in spiritual benefits that were
historically realized at the inauguration of the New Testament era cannot be
applied in glorification to those who died before the New Testament era began
in fullness at Acts 2. This assumption contradicts the teaching of Scripture.
No one’s salvation, whether Old Testament saint or New Testament saint, is
made perfect or complete during this life. This completion of the application
of salvation occurs at glorification at the return of Christ. The Scriptures
clearly teach in Hebrews 11:39-40 that the Old Testament saints will be made
perfect together with, not apart from, the New Testament saints because God
has provided better benefits for saints in this age of spiritual fullness.
Both Old Testament saints and New Testament saints will receive the full
benefits of the Trinity’s salvific work at glorification, and that includes
the post-Pentecost baptism of the Spirit for the Old Testament saints.

Second, this dispensational argument assumes that the baptism of the Spirit
at Pentecost was totally different in nature from the Spirit’s Old Testament
ministry of salvation. The Spirit’s new covenant ministry can be both
significantly superior to and significantly continuous with His old covenant
ministry. Was not the Spirit sustaining, renewing, illuminating and gifting
the people of God before Pentecost? Was not this work in both ages based on
the person, work and covenant headship of Christ? Before Pentecost, the
saving work of the Spirit was based on Messianic promises while after
Pentecost, the saving work of the Spirit was based on historically realized
Messianic accomplishments. The Spirit’s present ministry is superior to His
old covenant ministry because it no longer relates to the Christ to come but
to the Christ who has come and been glorified and who now reigns in power.68

The fact that the Spirit was poured out in unprecedented fullness on and
after the Pentecost of Acts 2 does not mean that the Spirit had not been
previously putting the people of God into covenant union with the Christ who
was then yet to come.

Third, this dispensational argument assumes that a sort of salvation was
possible in the Old Testament apart from the union with Christ effected by
the Spirit. This would mean that Old Testament salvation could not have
included those spiritual benefits based upon being put in Christ by the
Spirit. This would include even regeneration,69 justification or freedom from
divine condemnation70, sanctification or freedom from sin’s dominion71, and a
place in the resurrection of the righteous under the covenant headship of



Christ!72 Union with Christ to some degree through the work of the Spirit
must have been possible in the Old Testament, or there could have been no Old
Testament salvation, none at all. Of course, the Old Testament saint did not
live in the age of spiritual fullness ushered in by the Son’s historic
redemptive work, but neither was the Old Testament an age in which all the
main effects of the Son’s work were absolutely and totally absent! God
applied the Son’s work to Old Testament believers to some degree even before
that work was historically accomplished.

Fifth, there is the fact that the New Testament speaks of salvation in Christ
as a participation in the Old Testament covenants of promise.73 This would
indeed be ironic if Old Testament salvation were accomplished apart from any
union with Christ whatsoever.

There is another dispensational argument that is similar to the above. This
argument is based upon the fact that the New Testament refers to the church
age as a mystery. In Scripture, a mystery is a previously unknown secret that
God has newly revealed. Dispensationalists argue that the church age was a
mystery in Old Testament times in an absolute sense. Since the church age was
absolutely unknown in the Old Testament, then no Old Testament prophecy could
refer to the church age. This means that all Old Testament prophecies about a
coming age had to refer to the dispensational Jewish millennium, not to the
church age. Then the church age is truly an unforeseen parenthesis in God’s
program for Israel. The reformed answer to this argument is that the church
was a mystery in a relative sense. This answer is based on Ephesians 3:3-6:

“the mystery …, which in other ages was not made known unto the sons of men,
as it is now revealed unto (God’s) holy apostles and prophets by the Spirit.”
The as here is comparative indicating that the church age was relatively
unknown in the Old Testament, not absolutely unknown. Certain characteristics
of the church age that are referred to here as a mystery 74 are elsewhere
shown to be predicted in Old Testament prophecy,75 which proves the mystery
to be relative, not absolute.

Another dispensational argument is based on Christ’s statement, “I will build
My church.”76 The dispensationalists argue that if the church were then
something just being built, then it could not have existed in Old Testament
times. The answer to this argument is simple. The New Testament church at the
time of Christ’s earthly ministry was both old and new. It was old in that
the concept of God’s having a church or a called out people was rooted in the
Old Testament. The New Testament church is new in that God’s people reached a
new dispensational maturity at that time due to the historical work of the
Son. The Old Testament church was in the infancy of ceremonial shadows and a
nationally confined kingdom; the New Testament church was in the maturity of
spiritual realities and a universalized kingdom. In the Old Testament, Moses
served the church as a servant; in the New Testament, Christ was faithful
over the church as a Son.77 The newness in Matthew 16:18 is not the concept
of a church but the concept of God’s people belonging to Christ in a new and
intimate way. Christ was referring to the mature church of Messianic
realities as opposed to the immature church of Messianic prefigurations. And
Christ built the New Testament church not from scratch but out of the



material of the Old Testament church, replacing the typological shadows with
spiritual substance and expanding the Jewish tent to include the Gentiles.78

A very similar argument to this one based on Matthew 16:18, is one based on
Ephesians 2:20, where the apostles and prophets are said to be the foundation
of the church. If the church is described as a temple founded on the New
Testament apostles and on Christ, argues the dispensationalist, then it
cannot have an Old Testament foundation. Some might be tempted to answer this
by arguing that Ephesians 2:20 teaches that the church is founded on the Old
Testament prophets as well as New Testament apostles. It is better to
acknowledge that the prophets in Ephesians 2:20 are New Testament prophets.79

Ephesians 2:20 is referring to the church in its New Testament manifestation,
to the church in its Messianic maturity, and not to the church in its broader
sense. The passage that discusses the church in its broader sense with the
use of an architectural figure is Revelation 21:9-14. The word church as used
in the New Testament can refer broadly to the elect of all ages or it can
refer narrowly to the assembly of Old Testament Israel, to the covenant
community in its New Testament manifestations, or to a local New Testament
congregation. In Ephesians 2:20, the word church is not even used directly.
The reference is to the “new man,”80 which refers to the church in its New
Testament form. If one examines the church as the community with God’s
promise of salvation, its foundation goes ultimately back to the Trinitarian
covenant of redemption in eternity past and goes historically back to the
promise of the Seed Redeemer give to Adam and Eve after the fall. If one
examines the church as a covenant community with a system of sacramental
administration, its foundation goes back to the Abrahamic and Mosaic
covenants. If one examines the church as the covenant community of Messianic
fullness, then its foundation is the historical work of Christ and the New
Testament apostles and prophets. Ephesians 2:20 is admittedly a discussion of
the church strictly in its New Testament form, but Ephesians 2:12-19 stresses
the strong continuity of the New Testament church with Old Testament Israel
and with the Old Testament covenants. The reformed theologian acknowledges
both the newness of the New Testament church and its continuity with the Old
Testament covenant community. The dispensationalist radicalizes the former
and denies the latter. Also, the reformed theologian recognizes that the word
church at times refers to the elect of all the ages81 and to the assembly of
Old Testament Israel.82

I will deal with one last argument that the dispensationalists use. They
argue that since the New Testament continues to distinguish between physical
Israelites, physical Gentiles and the Christian church,83 then one cannot
identify Israel and the church. After all, Israel and the church are kept
separate in Scripture. This argument is based upon an overly restricted
understanding of the term Israel.

Though the physical Jew may have a sense of racial identity, membership in
Israel has never been a strictly racial matter. Israel was the name of the
Old Testament covenant community that was distinguished from the nations by
the observance of the Old Testament ceremonial laws. Physical descent from
Abraham was emphasized, but Gentiles could join Israel through the proselyte
laws. In the genealogy of David, we find Tamar the Canaanite, Rahab the



harlot from Jericho, and Ruth the Moabitess. A mixed multitude came out of
Egypt with the physical descendents of Abraham.84 Gentiles throughout the
ancient world became Jews in the days of Queen Esther.85 During the
intertestamental Maccabean era, many Edomites, descendants of Esau, became
Jews.86

Also, members of Israel could be excommunicated from the covenant community
for certain high handed sins. When much of Israel lapsed into idolatry, the
prophets spoke of the remnant within the nation who were Jews inwardly as
well as outwardly. This concept of being a true inward Jew was stressed by
John the Baptist,87 Jesus,88 and Paul.89 One could be a member of Israel
physically, nationally, culturally and religiously without being a member of
Israel spiritually. In this age of the new covenant, the physical Jew must
follow the example of Zacchaeus and believe in Christ in order to be a true
son of Abraham.90

When the national leaders of Israel hardened their hearts in rejection of the
Christ, Jesus took the kingdom from them and gave it to the righteous remnant
within the nation who had accepted Him and whom He called the “little
flock.”91 For a season, the status of the unbelieving Jews as members of the
covenant community with a special interest in God’s promises was honored,92

but those who hardened in their rejection were eventually pruned off the tree
of the true Israel.93 In the book of Acts, we learn how the Gentiles came to
be accepted into the covenant community without becoming practicing Jews.94

Believing branches from the wild olive tree of the Gentiles were grafted into
God’s covenant people.95 In this new covenant age, many Gentiles have
followed the example of the Roman centurion of great faith and have come from
east and west to sit down with Abraham, Isaac and Jacob in the kingdom of
heaven.96 Thus, the “new man” of the New Testament church, which consists of
both Jew and Gentile, became the true heir of the Old Testament covenant
promises.97

In the New Testament, one can be a physical Jew and not be a spiritual Jew,98

and one could be a physical Gentile and be a spiritual seed of Abraham.99

Thus the fact that the word Israel can refer to physical Jews or to ethnic
Israel or to the religious heirs of the Pharisees does not imply that the
church is not spiritual Israel, the true Israel of God100 and the true heir of
the Old Testament covenants.

We also need to realize that while both Christianity and Judaism have roots
in the Old Testament religion, only Christianity is the seed according to
promise101 and the true heir of the Old Testament covenants. As long as ethnic
Israel remains in spiritual hardness and blindness through her rejection of
God’s Messiah, she remains cut off from spiritual Israel and from the sap of
God’s saving grace102 and is an enemy of God concerning the gospel.103 At the
same time, we need to realize that there is a sense in which ethnic Israel
remains beloved of God due to the special role of her fathers in redemptive
history and due to her national election under the old covenant. 104 God had
chosen ethnic Israel as His people under the old covenant and “the gifts and
calling of God are without repentance.”105 Because of God’s respect for ethnic
Israel’s former participation in the covenant promises, ethnic Israel’s



apostasy from spiritual Israel will never be full or final. There will always
be an elect remnant within ethnic Israel who are Jews inwardly as well as
outwardly and thus members of the true Israel of God, which is the Christian
church.106 And ethnic Israel will one day experience a spiritual fullness that
will be in direct contrast to the hardness, blindness and stumbling of her
national rejection of Jesus.107 God continues to have a place for ethnic
Israel in His prophetic plans in spite of her national stumbling but that
future is not divorced from the Christian church. In fact, that future will
be realized in and through the Christian church when the cast off natural
branches are grafted back into the olive tree through faith in Christ.108

In summary, we see that dispensationalism overstresses the differences of
kind between the Old and New Testaments to the point of neglecting their
organic relationship of developmental continuity. Old Testament Israel was
the church in infancy; Acts 2 was the church’s Bar Mitzvah; the New Testament
church is Israel come to maturity. The New Testament church is organically
related to Old Testament Israel like a man’s adulthood is organically related
to that same man’s childhood.109 In such a relationship, there is both newness
and continuity.

Literalism

I believe if you were to ask the knowledgeable dispensationalist to specify
the most basic and fundamental element in his system, he would probably say
consistent literalism or some equivalent expression. The dispensationalist
believes that consistent literalism is the basic key to the correct
interpretation of Scripture and the only sure hedge against liberalism. The
dispensationalist’s main criticism of the reformed theologian is that he
“spiritualizes” or “allegorizes,” which is to say that he is not consistently
literal in the dispensational sense of the expression.

This dispensational criticism most often refers to the fact that the reformed
theologian takes Old Testament prophecies that speak of Israel and applies
them directly to the New Testament church. Many dispensationalists also
regard the reformed theologian as an incipient liberal because they believe
that it is only the reformed theologian’s inconsistency and his failure to
apply his non-literal hermeneutic (i.e., system of interpretation) throughout
his system of theology that saves him from liberalism. After all, the
reformed theologian’s “spiritualizing” away Jewish prophecies by applying
them directly to the church differs only in degree from the liberal’s
spiritualizing away the creation account or the virgin birth by saying that
these are myths, reasons the dispensationalist. Thus, the dispensationalist
is emotionally committed to his literal hermeneutic. The dispensationalist
tends to believe that he alone has the moral courage and integrity necessary
to accept what Scripture literally teaches.

The importance of consistent literalism to the dispensationalist cannot be
overstated. Dispensationalists like to argue that consistent literalism is
their first principle and that the dichotomy and parenthesis theories
logically follow from the application of this first principle to the study of
Scripture. I believe that the reality is the reverse: dispensational



interpretation uses the degree of literalism necessary to interpret prophecy
in terms of the dispensational dichotomy and parenthesis assumptions.

Certain passages dramatically demonstrate the difficulty in trying to
interpret prophecy with so- called consistent literalism. One such class of
passages are those which dispensationalists apply to their Jewish millennium
and which refer to some ancient enemies of Old Testament Israel which long
ago passed out of existence, such as the Ammonites,110 the Assyrians,111 the
Edomites,112 the Egyptians,113 and the Moabites.114 Few dispensationalists take
these prophecies to refer literally to these ancient peoples whose genetic
identities were long ago lost, but if Israel must mean Israel, then why does
not Edom have to mean Edom or Assyria, Assyria? Why has not God preserved
these ancient peoples like He has the Jewish race for the sake of literal
prophetic fulfillment?

Some Old Testament prophecies also mention ancient Jewish family and tribal
relationships that were preserved until New Testament times but which have
long since been lost through intermarriage?115 God allowed these long
preserved Jewish genealogies to be lost when the Romans destroyed Jerusalem.
Once tribal and family relationships are lost, they cannot be restored except
by resurrecting the family and tribal heads and starting over again. How are
these prophecies going to be fulfilled literally?

The passage most commonly mentioned in discussions of the difficulty
presented by dispensational literalism is Ezekiel’s temple vision (Ezekiel
40-48). The dispensationalists are looking for a reinstitution of bloody
animal sacrifices in a millennial temple built in accordance with the
description found in this passage. Dispensationalists are careful to specify
that these sacrifices are merely memorials of Christ’s death and will be the
millennial equivalent of the Lord’s Supper. The problem with this is that
Ezekiel’s vision refers to these sacrifices as literally making atonement. 116

Of course, a dispensationalist can go to the book of Hebrews to prove that
animal sacrifices in the Old Testament never literally atoned for sin.
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 When
the Reformed theologian, however, goes to Hebrews to prove that animal
sacrifices were done away forever by Christ’s once for all offering,118 then
that is “theological interpretation” and “reading the New Testament back into
the Old Testament,” two practices which dispensationalists routinely
criticize.

Another area where strict literalism is difficult are those prophecies which
dispensationalists interpret as end-time events and which refer to ancient
weapons systems. For example, Ezekiel 38-39 is a passage which
dispensationalists interpret as referring to an end-time invasion of Israel
by a Russian army. And yet the prophecy speaks of this army as equipped with
primitive weapons: “shields and bucklers, . . . bows and arrows, and . . .
handstaves, and . . . spears.”119 These weapons are largely made of wood as
evidenced by their being burned as firewood. To teach that the prophet was
simply speaking of warfare in terms familiar to ancient Israel would be to
compromise the dispensational literal hermeneutic. If the prophet could have
prophesied a war with modern weapons in terms of the primitive weapons with
which ancient Israel was familiar, then the prophet could also have



prophesied the church age in terms of the Old Testament religious system with
which ancient Israel was familiar. If the dispensationalist does not
interpret the wooden weapons of Ezekiel 39 literally, then he has little
basis for crying out “spiritualization” when the Reformed interpreter
interprets Ezekiel’s temple vision in the chapters immediately following as a
prophecy of the church age in terms of the Old Testament religious system.

Another passage where dispensationalists generally insist on strict
literality is the description of the New Jerusalem in Revelation 21. The new
Jerusalem vision of Revelation 21, if interpreted with strict literality,
involves the coming down to earth of a city whose length, width and height
are each 12,000 stadia (i.e., about 1,500 miles). Of course, God could
accomplish such a feat, but is it not more likely that these outrageous
dimensions were used intentionally to prevent an overly literal
interpretation? Also, the use of the highly symbolic number 12,000 would seem
enough to indicate that this city, which elsewhere is literally said to be
the Bride of Christ,120 is a symbol for the full number of the people of God
of all the ages. The number twelve is associated with the twelve tribes of
Israel and the twelve apostles121 and therefore with the covenant people of
both ages. The numbers ten and thousand are associated with fullness or
completion. Why the insistence on a literal city with such outrageous and
disproportionate dimensions relative to planet earth?

Dispensationalists sometimes do lay aside this insistence on literal if
possible in prophetic interpretation. For example, in Psalm 22, it was
prophesied that the Messiah would be surrounded by “bulls of Bashan.” Most
interpreters take this prophecy to refer to those people who persecuted our
Lord at His passion. One must admit, however, that this interpretation is not
a “literal if possible” interpretation of the passage. And yet, I am aware of
no dispensationalist who insists in the name of literalism that our Lord at
His second advent must suffer again under the threats of literal bulls from
literal Bashan in order to fulfill all prophecy literally. Yet these same
interpreters argue that Christ will not begin His prophesied Messianic reign
until He is ruling from a literal Mount Zion in literal Palestine122 even
though the New Testament teaches both that Christ obtained His Messianic
throne at His ascension into heaven123 and that Mount Zion and Jerusalem in
the age are heavenly realities.124

The editors of the New Scofield Reference Bible have made a significant
admission regarding literalism and the interpretation of Old Testament
prophecy. They have acknowledged that the animal sacrifices in Ezekiel’s
temple vision do not need to be interpreted literally but may be validly
regarded as a general prophecy of future worship in terms of the Old
Testament economy with which the original recipients of the prophecy were
familiar.125 If this principle can be applied here, then why not elsewhere in
other prophecies of the Messianic age? If this principle applies to the
sacrifices in Ezekiel’s temple vision, then why not also to the entire temple
setting? Once this principle is acknowledged in regard to one element of Old
Testament worship in a Messianic prophecy, it is arbitrary to deny it in
regard to other elements of Old Testament worship and other Messianic
prophecies. The more this principle is applied in dispensational



interpretation of prophecy, the less Judaistic will be the dispensational
millennium and the closer dispensational interpretation will come to
traditional reformed prophetic interpretation.

I opened this chapter with some criticisms that dispensationalists have of
the Reformed hermeneutic. Allow me to close by answering these criticisms.
First, consistent literalism is not the final key to proper Biblical
interpretation. It is too subjective and rationalistic. One man’s consistency
is another man’s absurdity. Consistent literalism means that the interpreter
must ultimately look to his own personal sense of literary usage to determine
the degree of literalism and figurativeness in prophecy.

The proper hermeneutic involves a study of how Scripture interprets other
Scripture as a guide to what is Scripturally normal language. If Matthew’s
interpretation of prophecy seems abnormal to us, then we should adjust our
understanding of what normal language is.

The proper hermeneutic involves a willingness to interpret difficult passages
of Scripture in the light of the teaching of clearer passages of Scripture.
One should not build a theological system on possible interpretations of
poetic or apocalyptic passages when those interpretations require one to
twist the clear meaning of straightforward didactic passages.

The proper hermeneutic involves a prayerful dependence on the Holy Spirit,
who sanctifies in truth. The interpreter should not be a rationalist who puts
his ultimate trust in his own personal sense of language. The interpreter’s
own personal sense of language is reliable only to the extent that it has
been sanctified by the Spirit in truth. The interpreter should humbly
acknowledge that his ultimate dependence is on the Spirit’s illumination for
spiritual discernment and for deliverance from sinful biases and blindnesses.
Interpretation of Scripture is a moral endeavor as well as an intellectual
endeavor. We are dependent on the Spirit to help us to understand Scripture
as God meant it to be understood.

Second, strict literalism is not the final hedge against liberalism. False
teachers defend their distorted theologies both by literalizing Scripture and
by allegorizing Scripture. The true hedge against doctrinal distortion is a
real submission to the Spirit’s illumination of the inspired text. Only here
in this double combination of Word and Spirit does one find truth safely
hedged against error.

In the last analysis, truth and understanding are gifts from God. As is true
with many issues, we in the end come to the apparent antinomy between human
responsibility and divine sovereignty. I am morally responsible for seeing
and obeying the clear message of Scripture. Apart from Christ, I can do
nothing and am spiritually blind and dead. When I do understand and obey
God’s message, it is an unmerited gift from God. And yet my natural inability
and my total dependence on God does not relieve me of my responsibility to
use all my God given facilities in an effort to understand His Word. And if I
am right and my dispensational friends are wrong in understanding prophecy, I
have no basis for boasting. For what do I have that I did not receive? Every
good and perfect gift is from above.



Interpreting the Prophets

Interpreting Biblical prophecy is not exactly like reading the morning
newspaper. To read Biblical prophecy is to encounter statements about mighty
bulls of Bashan, strange composite beasts, armies of locusts, and cataclysmic
events in the heavens and on earth. One doesn’t often encounter language like
that even in the more extravagant tabloids. Interpreting this sort of
language is a challenge, especially since we are no longer surrounded by the
cultural and linguistic context in which Biblical prophecy was originally
given. Interpreting prophecy, however, is a challenge that every Christian
should accept. All Scripture is profitable for doctrine and instruction, not
just the easier to understand portions of Scripture.

The dispensationalist and the Reformed interpreter have basic disagreements
about how the language of prophecy should be interpreted. It would be
impractical to go through all the prophecies of Scripture in this chapter and
to explain the differences between dispensational and reformed approaches to
their interpretation. A more practical approach would be to examine some of
the general issues in the interpretation of prophecy as these relate to the
basic differences between dispensational and reformed prophetic
interpretation.

A primary criticism that dispensationalists have of the reformed
interpretation of prophecy is that the reformed interpreter treats prophecy
with a different hermeneutic (i.e., system of interpretation) than he uses
with the rest of Scripture. The basic issue here is the simple question of
what was “normal” language when God spoke about the then distant future.
Should we expect God to have spoken through the prophets about the then
distant future with the same basic language that He used when He chronicled
the history of the covenant people? Or should we expect a basic literary
difference between Genesis and Zechariah, between 1 Samuel and Daniel,
between the Acts of the Apostles and the Apocalypse of John? Is the only
literary difference between history and predictive prophecy that one looks at
the past and the other at the future?

Should we interpret predictive prophecy as if it were prewritten history or
futuristic newspaper reporting?

According to reformed interpreters, there is a basic literary difference
between historical chronicles and prophetic visions. Many Old Testament
prophecies were given in dreams, visions, and dark sayings126 in which one
should expect to find more figurative speech than in historical accounts or
didactic literature. One should not interpret the prophets as if their
message is in the simple literary form of prewritten history.

One of the greatest contrasts between the reformed and dispensational
understanding of “normal” language in the prophets revolves around the
question of whether the prophets ever spoke of the future in terms of the
past. The reformed position is that God through the Old Testament prophets
revealed selected truths about the then coming church age without revealing
everything about the church age. In the Old Testament prophets, God revealed
these selected truths about the church age in the descriptive context of the



basic Old Testament religious and political economy with which the prophets
and their listeners were familiar. God prophetically spoke of the unknown
future in terms of then known and understood realities. God led the Old
Testament prophets to predict certain essentials of the church age in terms
of the concrete details of the Old Testament world even though some of these
details would pass away in the coming age. According to the reformed
interpreter, this was God’s normal way of revealing selected truths about the
distant future. According to the dispensationalist, this would have been a
deceptive way for God to have spoken about the distant future.127

The practical result of the dispensational understanding of “normal” language
in prophecy is the dispensational position that no Old Testament prophecy can
refer directly to the church age. For example, since the prophecies about
Gentiles’ worshiping the God of Abraham in the Messianic age are generally
given in the descriptive context of the basic Old Testament religious and
political economy, these prophecies must be fulfilled in the coming Jewish
age when this basic religious and political context will be literally
reestablished. The church age, therefore, must be viewed as a totally
unrevealed parenthesis in the Jewish program prophesied in the prophets.
Dispensationalist Dr. Lewis Sperry Chafer gave this description of the
parenthesis theory:

“The new divine program (i.e., the church age) had intentionally been
unrevealed before its inauguration. It came, therefore, not only with great
suddenness, but wholly without Old Testament revelation. The case would be
nearly parallel if a new and unpredicted project were to be forced in at this
time to supersede Christianity.”128

Another profitable area to examine is the “normal” interpretation of
prophetic types. In using a prophetic type, one takes an event or a person or
an institution from the past and uses it to speak of the present or future.
The chosen event, person, or institution has both a form and a substance. The
substance is the prominent general characteristic and the real essence of the
matter, and the form involves all the detailed but incidental specifics. When
a prophetic type is used to divinely predict the distant future, it is not
normal to expect an exact reproduction of all the incidental details or a
reappearance of the literal original.

An example of a prophetic type is found in the prophecy in Amos 9:11-12 about
the resurrection of the fallen booth of David. In a previous chapter, we
noted the use of this prophecy in Acts 15 and the controversy over whether it
refers to the church age or to the dispensational Jewish millennium. There is
also controversy over who is meant by the name David in the prophecy.
Reformed theologians recognize that David was a type of Christ and believe on
the basis of typological interpretation that this prophecy concerning King
David actually refers to his antitype, King Jesus. Some leading
dispensational interpreters who are genuinely striving to be consistently
literal instead believe that this prophecy refers to the resurrected Old
Testament David who will be given a millennial viceroyship. Literally
speaking, David is no more Jesus than Israel is the church. If the prophet
had meant Jesus, why did he not say “Son of David”? And if typological
interpretation is valid in Amos, then why not also in Ezekiel and elsewhere?



Another good case in point is the Old Testament prophecy that Elijah would
precede the coming of the Christ.129 Was this prophecy to be fulfilled
literally by a resurrected Elijah or typologically? We read in Luke 1:17 that
John the Baptist fulfilled this prophecy by coming “in the spirit and the
power of Elias.” What is that if not a Scriptural use of a prophetic type?
John the Baptist was not the literally resurrected Elijah that the Jews were
expecting130 but he was the true fulfillment of Malachi’s prophecy about
Elijah.131

Another interesting area of study is the New Testament’s use of Old Testament
prophecy. Dispensationalists routinely claim that every fulfillment of
prophecy in the New Testament is a literal fulfillment. That claim simply is
not true. Look at the fulfillments of prophecy in Matthew 2:13-18. Hosea 11:1
spoke of the exodus of Israel from Egypt, and Matthew saw Christ’s return to
Palestine from Egypt as a fulfillment of Hosea 11:1. Jeremiah 31:15 spoke of
the weeping of a metaphorical Rachel, the mother of Benjamin, when Jewish
captives were deported to Babylon from Ramah, a city in the territory of
Benjamin. Matthew saw Herod’s slaughter of the babes at Bethlehem (the place
of Rachel’s grave) as a fulfillment of Jeremiah 31:15. Were those literal
fulfillments of prophecy? No, they were typological fulfillments in which
national Israel was a type of Christ, the ultimate Seed of Abraham. God’s
protecting the nation Israel in Egypt in the nation’s infancy during a
perilous famine and then calling the nation out of Egypt to Canaan was
typologically prophetic of Christ’s fleeing to Egypt as an infant until the
death of Herod. Also, the grief at Ramah where the Babylonians assembled the
last band of Jewish captives was typologically prophetic of Herod’s attempt
to destroy the Messianic Seed of Abraham. Matthew undoubtedly accepted the
concept of the typological fulfillment of prophecy.

A last area to examine is the relative emphasis placed on allowing Scripture
to interpret Scripture in the two systems. Reformed prophetic interpretation
does place a great emphasis on allowing Scripture to interpret Scripture. If
Peter indicated that Joel’s prophecy concerning the outpouring of the Spirit
was fulfilled at Pentecost, then that should influence one’s interpretation
of Joel’s prophecy. If Paul said that the true Seed of Abraham is Christ and
those who are in covenant union with Christ,132 then that fact should
influence one’s interpretation of the Abrahamic covenant. The supposition
here is that the only infallible interpreter of Scripture is Scripture
itself, and the fallible human interpreter should study this infallible and
inspired interpretation of prophecy as a guide to all prophetic
interpretation. As someone so poetically expressed it, We should sail our
ship of interpretation in the wake of the apostles’ hermeneutic. The
dispensationalist, however, rejects this as “reading the New Testament back
into the Old Testament.” The dispensationalist assumes that through an
independent and neutral study of the laws of language, one can arrive at the
correct understanding of Old Testament prophetic interpretation with no help
from New Testament revelation

The reformed interpreter believes that the Old Testament prophets were not
intended by God to be as easily understood as certain other portions of
Scripture. Many Old Testament prophecies were given in dreams, visions and



dark sayings in which one should expect to find somewhat figurative speech
and less clear revelation. This view of prophecy is not mere supposition, for
Scripture does give concrete indication that the Old Testament prophets were
not meant to be the easiest to understand portions of the divine revelation.
Moses was said to be superior to the other Old Testament prophets in that God
spoke clearly to him and not in dark sayings.133 Not another prophet like
Moses, “whom the Lord knew face to face,”134 arose until the Christ, who was
counted worthy of more glory than Moses135 and who was the prophesied Prophet
like unto Moses.136 Thus, while God spoke in the Old Testament through the
prophets “at sundry times and in divers manners,” He has “in these last days
spoken unto us by His Son,” who is “the express image of His person,”137 who
has seen the Father,138 who has explained God,139 and who descended from heaven
to bear witness to what He has actually seen. 140 Through the inspiration of
the outpoured Spirit, this apex of revelation continued with the Apostles.141

The New Testament then is the final, full and most clear revelation of God.
The reformed interpreter believes that the New Testament revelation is
clearer and easier to comprehend than much of the revelation in the prophets.
And the reformed interpreter tends to believe that the less clear passages of
Scripture should be interpreted in the light of the relevant clearer
passages, not vice versa.

The Old Testament is the foundation and background of the New Testament and
is indispensable for the proper understanding of the New Testament. The New
Testament is the infallible revelation of the divine development of the Old
Testament program in the fullness of time and is indispensable for
understanding the Old Testament with new covenant clarity. The New Testament
tells us about the Old Testament like an oak tree tells us about an acorn.
The man who has seen the fully grown oak can better understand the
significance and meaning of the acorn. To use another illustration, the New
Testament aids in the understanding of the Old Testament like observing a
specimen under a microscope with a higher magnification aids in understanding
what is seen with a lower magnification. Let us say that two men are
observing a specimen magnified twenty times but that one of them also has
seen the same specimen magnified one hundred times. That man who has seen the
greater magnification will be aware of details the other man cannot even see,
and he will more accurately understand and interpret those details that both
men can see with the lesser magnification. According to reformed
interpretation, we today, with the aid of the New Testament, can better
understand the implications and meaning of the Old Testament than could the
original recipients of that revelation because we have had the privilege of
observing the same specimen (God’s truth) under greater magnification.142 Many
prophets desired to see those things which we have seen but did not see
them.143

I have tried to contrast the basic differences between the reformed and the
dispensational understandings of Old Testament prophecy. These two schools
disagree on prophetic interpretation, and the implications of this
disagreement are great. If the Reformed principles are correct, then the
church age is a continuing fulfillment of many Old Testament prophecies about
the Messianic age and Old Testament prophecy applies directly to the
Christian. If the dispensational principles are correct, then the church age



becomes an unrevealed parenthesis in the prophesied Messianic program and Old
Testament prophecy applies directly only to the tribulation, the millennium,
and eternity. Which principles of prophetic interpretation are correct is an
important question with significant theological and exegetical repercussions.
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